Minutes of the Annual General Meeting of the Friends of Grappenhall Heys Walled Garden held at Grappenhall library, on Wednesday 21 May 2014
Present:
Brian Johnson (Chairman), Kath Brown (Secretary), Bob Jennings, Bill Leah, Janet Richards, Jane Coumbarides, Graham Richardson, Geoff Weston and 34 other members.
1.
Welcome


The Chairman opened the meeting and welcomed members.

2.
Apologies for absence

Apologies were received from: Mr & Mrs Norfolk, Mr & Mrs D Shaw, Mrs Jean Heath, Mrs Patricia Taylor, Mrs PE Harrison, Mr Kingston, Dan and Kate Fox and Ian Fountain.
3.
Minutes

The minutes of the last AGM held on 22 May 2013 were accepted (proposed by Bob Jennings and seconded by Geoff Weston).  
4.
Chairman's Report

The Chairman indicated that his report would be brief due to the lack of events during the year. He reported that:
· The glasshouses are looking fantastic, so far.

· There are a number of vacancies on the Committee that it would be good to fill.

· It is hoped that the glasshouse project will be finished in July, with a joint (Friends and Parish Council) formal opening in September. There will be some practice weekends in the café beforehand.

· The new café will have an automatic coffee machine and a dishwasher. The latter will mean retirement for Martin's yellow gloves!

5.
Treasurer's Report
In the unavoidable absence of Ian Fountain (in hospital), the Chairman read the Treasurer's report.

He thanked Ian Baxter for auditing the accounts once again. There were no items that gave any cause for concern.  Copies of the accounts were distributed to attendees and will appear on the Charity Commissioners' website in due course.
Fundraising was very much reduced from that of previous years due to the work on regeneration of the glasshouses. The accounts for the year to 31 March 2014 show a surplus of income over expenditure of £2501.14. Items to note in the accounts include:

· Income in 2013/14 was £16,661. This includes a grant from Awards for All of £9,996 for the purchase of equipment for the kitchen, and a grant of £370 for the purchase of an apple press. Expenditure relating to these grants was incurred prior to the year end.
· The receipts from new and renewed memberships has dropped from that of last year.
· Apart from a cost for the cancelled Cheese and Wine event, the small number of events we did managed to hold returned a surplus.

· Sales of the history book are continuing at a very slow pace, but there are no continuing costs associated with them.
· This year we managed to obtain a larger number of bottles of apple juice from the surplus apples. Because of the inactivity at the garden, we have not mnaged to sell as many bottles as usual, resulting in a loss. However, they have a long 'use by' date and we should be able to recover the cost in the new financial year.
The bank balance at 31 March was £27367 – higher than last year because the payment for part of the kitchen equipment had not been processed through the bank by the year end. Of the remaining funds, £5,500 has been promised to the refurbishment project to help fit-out the new kitchen and the glasshouses (eg tables and chairs).
The accounts were accepted by the meeting (proposed by Bob Jennings and seconded by Kath Brown).

6
Grappenhall Heys Glasshouses Working Group Report
The report was presented by Geoff Weston.

Work began in October, delayed from June, after a resubmission for extra money from the HLF to allow the work on glasshouse 1 to be included. The 35 week programme should have finished by the 1st week in July but is now anticipated to go on until the last week in July.  Points of note are:
· There was a major issue with the roof. It was thought that this was OK following the earlier refurbishment in 1998, but this had been done with non-breathable materials leading to wet rot in the rafters. Also, the slates were not in good condition. Repairing this has taken £15,000 out of the contingency allowance, but the roof is now fully compliant to current building regulations.

· The glazier was unable to start work when required and someone else had to be found. This work should be complete soon, but is holding up some of the groundworks.

· All timber frames are installed.

· The wiring is in – the electrician is waiting for the plasterers and decorators to complete before he can do the finishing off.
· The heating is in place.

· Flooring is in place in the kitchen and toilets and the kitchen units are expected to arrive on 9 June.

· Tiling has started in the community space.

Geoff responded to a number of questions from the floor:

· Kath Carey asked when the gas would be connected. The boilers are in place and connection is expected in about 1 month.

· John Nicholson asked whether anything had to be changed from the original plan. The heating system had been simplified – the greenhouses will be operated 'cold' so 6 wall-mounted radiators have not been installed. There are alternative arrangements in the event of severe frost.

· Martin Holden asked if there would be an electrical feed to the permanent gazebo. There will, and there is also a cable into the garden for use during outdoor events.

· Martin also asked if the drive would be surfaced. It won't, as it doesn't belong to us. However, the builders have made good any impact they have had on the drive.

· Nina Kingston asked if bike racks would be provided. These are not within the scope of the contract.
· Nina also asked if the big gazebo would remain. It will and consideration is being given to paving the ground below it.

· Bob Jennings asked what the staging in the horticultural greenhouses would be like. The central units will have cast iron legs and slate tops, as per the originals.

· Margaret Wesley asked what security measures there will be. There will be intruder and fire alarms, and possible CCTV. There will need to be a contract for someone to respond to these.

7
Gardener's Report
Graham Richardson, Gardener/Manager, looked back on the year: 
· After an unusually cold spring, everything was a month behind, with plants being held in the polytunnel until it was deemed safe to transplant them. However, we then had a very warm spell which brought everything on.
· The cold spring helped the fruit trees by prolonging their dormancy period, and once they did flower there were no late frosts. Consequently, it was a bumper year for fruit, particularly apples. With Eddisbury Fruit Farm closing, we used Dunham Massey to press these, resulting in about 600 bottles!
· The contractors arrived on site in October, resulting in a change in working practices. All gardening and Friends' equipment was transferred to a storage container and the gardens had to be accessed via the double gates at the end of the yard.
· A trench was dug through the gardens in November to install a gas pipe, with the gardens being closed for two weeks. This work brought up a lot of clay and rubble but couldn't immediately be repaired due to very wet weather.

· The semi-permanent bed in the kitchen garden was dug over during the winter in order to control the weed Horsetail. This involved the removal of the strawberries and asparagus, with a new bed being established elsewhere.

· After a wet but very mild winter, everything is now thriving, with the lawn looking a lot better, the fruit setting well again and all the vegetables establishing well. We will be selling produce as and when we can, until we can set up the stall again at the end of the glasshouse work.

In response to questions from the floor, Graham noted that:
· Apple Day will be on 5 October – this is too late for the opening day which will be in early September.

· There will be 5 working greenhouses. Number 1 will be used for the display of artefacts and pot plants. There will be lots of space in the others for propagation.

· He wants to reestablish the flower beds in front of the working greenhouses once the work is finished.
7a
New outreach officer


Brian introduced Lynn Podmore, our new outreach officer. Lynn said she is just settling in, having been in post for about 3 weeks. Her post is funded by the HLF, on a 3 days per week basis. She will be approaching community groups and schools, and working on the opening event.
8
Election of officers
Brian Johnson relinquished the Chair to Geoff Weston for the election of a new Chairman.  Brian Johnson was unanimously re-elected and returned to the Chair.

Other posts were proposed, seconded and re-elected unopposed as follows:

Treasurer
Ian Fountain

Secretary
Kath Brown

Membership Secretary
Jane Coumbarides

Volunteer gardener co-ordinator
Bob Jennings

Volunteer warden co-ordinator
Ian Fountain

Merchandise co-ordinator/Grants
Janet Richards

General member
Bill Leah

There were no volunteers to take on the vacant roles of Events Co-ordinator, Publicity Co-ordinator, Website officer, Café Manager and Historical Research Co-ordinator. 
However, Kath Carey is carrying on with research into the history of the garden, trying to find out what was planted when. She has tried a number of sources with little success and is planning to look at the archives of the local newspapers next.

Janet Richards noted that there had been no response to the advert for a café manager in the newsletter, despite the offer of a payment of £1200 per year. 'Plan B' may be for the Parish Council to formally employ someone in this role.
Brian asked anyone who thought they might be able to contribute to any of the vacant roles to speak to him after the meeting.

9
Any other business
A Quiz Night, to be held on Friday 27 June, was announced.
Brian Stewart noted the sad loss of Elizabeth Fountain and offered thanks and appreciation for all her work – this was wholeheartedly supported by the meeting. Thanks were also offered to Ian Fountain for all his efforts as Treasurer and Warden co-ordinator, and the meeting wished him a speedy recovery.  Thanks were also offered to the late Neil and Wendy Starkie, who served for many years as volunteer gardeners. Brian Weston noted that the wall cladding in the new kitchen is a very striking colour – this was Elizabeth's choice and will be a good reminder of her!
Karen Young asked if the new facilities would be available to hire. The plan is that they will be used only by the parish council and the Friends for the first 12 months. The situation will then be reviewed and letting them out may be considered.

10
Close
There being no further business, the Chairman closed the meeting.
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